DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 1 OCTOBER 2010 AT 10.00 AM 
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Betton, Bloxham, Cape, M Clarke, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Collier attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on application 10/0634 (Field 5718, Opposite Hollow Creek Farm, Kirkandrews on Eden, CA5 6DJ)

Councillor Ellis attended part of the meeting as an observer

Councillor Nedved attended part of the meeting as an observer

DC.64/10
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Farmer
DC.65/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
· Councillor Bloxham declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/00631 – Sands Centre, The Sands, Carlisle, CA1 1JQ.  The interest related to the fact that he was an Executive Portfolio Holder and a Board Member of Carlisle Leisure Limited.
· Councillor Layden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/00631 – Sands Centre, The Sands, Carlisle, CA1 1JQ.  The interest related to the fact that he was a Board Member of Carlisle Leisure Limited.

· Councillor Morton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0611 – 22 Kingstown Road, Carlisle, CA3 0AD.  The interest related to the fact that some of the objectors were known to him.

· Councillor Mrs Parsons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0660 – land at Monkhill Farm to east of Monkhill Hall, Monkhill, Burgh by Sands.  The interest related to the fact that the applicant was a relative.

DC.66/10
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meetings held on 14 July and 16 July 2010 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

The Minutes of the site visit meeting held on 29 September 2010 were noted.

DC.67/10
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman advised Members that Item 2 on the schedule – Application 10/0736 – Langstile, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6BD had been withdrawn from discussion at the meeting at the request of the applicant in order to allow him to further consider the proposals.

A Member requested that if the application was presented in the future that a site visit be arranged prior to that discussion.
DC.68/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Legal Services Manager outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.69/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING
RESOLVED – That the applications referred to in the Schedule of Applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(1) Erection of detached dwelling, land to the rear of Ivy House, Ghyll Road, Scotby, Carlisle, CA4 8BT (Application 10/0279)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised Members that the application, which had been the subject of a site visit on 29 September 2010, was brought before the Development Control Committee for determination due to objections that had been received from Wetheral Parish Council and local residents.  
The Development Control Officer presented slides of the proposed application.

The Development Control Officer advised that the main issues relating to the application were included in the report.  Revised details were included in the Supplementary Schedule that attempted to address the earlier comments made by the Council’s Conservation Officer in respect of vertical and horizontal details.  Further comments received late the previous day from the Conservation Officer in respect of the latest drawings showed some of the section details in the drawing in the Supplementary Schedule.  The Conservation Officer had stated that he had no issues with the current design but that there was no indication of how the building was to work structurally that may critically affect the final appearance of the building.  The Officer further considered that the balcony should tie in with the line of the swimming pool roof.  He continued by stating that the rear elevation looked well balanced and the floating roof worked but the drawing should be amended to show how the building worked.  If it needed heavy structural elements to give it support then those should not be visible externally, otherwise the whole floating concept would be compromised.
The site was adjacent to a Grade II Listed Building and within a Conservation Area.  Whilst the design was contemporary, no objection had been raised by either the Conservation Officer or the Conservation Area Advisory Committee.  

The Development Control Officer stated that the building would not result in any demonstrable harm to the living conditions of any neighbouring residential dwellings, and that, in all other aspects, the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the relevant Local Plan policies and therefore recommended that Members grant authority to issue approval subject to further revised drawings that addressed the latest comments made by the Conservation Officer and the expiry of the associated consultation period.
The Committee then gave detailed consideration to the application.

Mrs Hardy (speaking on behalf of Mr Noble - Objector) addressed the Committee under the “Right to Speak” policy.  She stated that Mr Noble lived in the property opposite the proposed development and that he had objections to the size and contemporary design.  The proposed development was within the older part of Scotby where most of the buildings were of traditional design, and was within the Carlisle to Settle Conservation Area and close to several Listed Buildings.  Mr Noble believed that the scale and design of the application and the proposed materials was out of character with the surroundings and would be visually intrusive.  Mr Noble believed the application was in conflict with several Local Plan policies.  Mr Noble stated that the Parish Council also had objections to the application.  There was concern over the future of the trees on the proposed site and that there were no trees along the rear boundary apart from a Leylandii hedge.
Mr Cummins (Architect) advised Members that the land was not, and had never been, the back garden of Ivy House.  He explained that he had received the commission from the previous architect following negotiations with Planning Officers.  The brief was to build a large house and that he had worked on the design that was now smaller than the original.  Mr Cummins believed that while there was a place for traditional architecture he could see no reason why a contemporary design would not fit in.
A Member believed that, while he had nothing against contemporary architecture, the proposed development was not in the right context or setting.  The Member recommended that the application be refused as he believed it went against policies LE12 and LE19.  The proposal was seconded.
A Member asked that, if permission was granted, a condition be imposed to protect the trees during building work.
A Member informed the Committee that he liked the design and the screening element of the proposal would stop some of the objections.  He stated that there was nothing in the application about rainwater harvesting and wondered whether consideration could be given to a “green” roof.

A Member also seconded the proposal to refuse the application as he did not believe that the design was right for a Conservation Area.  He stated that although the Conservation Area Advisory Committee had no objection they had asked some pertinent questions and he could not see where they had been answered in the report.  The Member’s main concern was the amount of glass used in the design and the issue of sound from the railway.  There was insufficient environmental information and no detail about rainwater harvesting.  The Member was disappointed that, while there were some more modern buildings in the Conservation Area, the proposed building did not conform to that which would be acceptable.
A Member stated that he believed that the design was out of context with the Conservation Area.

A Member was concerned about the effect of internal lighting on surrounding properties.  She also stated that there were no details about insulation of the building and although she liked the design she believed it was not appropriate for that area.

A Member stated that he liked the design, that it looked worse on the plans than it had on the site visit and that the amount of the building visible from the road was minimal.  He believed that the Leylandii trees at the rear of the development would grow and provide and adequate screen.

Some Members stated that, although they had not been on the site visit, they knew the area very well and had visited the site previously.
A Member stated that he approved of the design and considered that there would be no great impact from the road and that there was nothing wrong with a blend of old and new buildings in an area.  He therefore supported the Officer’s recommendation.

The Development Control Manager suggested that in view of comments made about rainwater harvesting and lighting issues Members could defer their decision to allow the required information to be sought and a further report be brought to a future meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the decision be deferred to allow Officers the opportunity to obtain further details in respect of the design of the property and also clarification regarding energy efficient and sustainable initiatives and to await a further report on the application at a future meeting of the Committee.
(2) Erection of single storey two bedroom dwelling, Langstile, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0736)
The application was withdrawn from discussion at the meeting at the request of the applicant in order to allow him to further consider the proposals.  The application may, dependent upon the outcome of those actions, be capable of determination under the Council's Scheme of Delegation or, alternatively will be the subject of an additional Report at a future meeting of the Committee.  Persons who had registered to speak on the application would have that right held over until the application was considered.
(3) Demolition of existing redundant 2 bed dwelling and erection of 3no flats with on-site parking, 22 Kingstown Road, Carlisle, CA3 0AD (Application 10/0611)
Councillor Morton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application, and advised Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee due to the receipt of more than four letters of objection from neighbouring residents.  
The Development Control Officer advised that the proposal was for the demolition of a 2 bedroom dwelling and the building of 3 flats.  The amended plan, within the Supplementary Schedule, indicated that the wall adjacent to the access road was 1metre lower than originally planned and that Cumbria Highways were now happy with the amendment.

Since the Supplementary Schedule was produced 3 letters of objection had been received.  Mr Horton, Carlisle and District Civic Trust, believed that the design was clever but that a 2 storey building was not acceptable and that there should be proof that the shared access would work.

Mr Ogilvie stated that he was against the demolition as the building should be a Listed Building and he believed there was a safety issue with access.

Mrs Glebe lived adjacent to the property and objected to the amended plan as there was to be a bin store and drying area behind the 1m wall.  She believed that drying laundry at the front of the building would look shabby.  She was also concerned about the lack of a pedestrian walkway, and that objections from Morrison’s had not been addressed.

The Development Control Officer advised that there was no video of the site.  A Member stated that a local Councillor had asked for a site visit and he was concerned about the area and the traffic issues.  He believed it would be useful to have a site visit with the Officer in order to discuss issues relating to the bin store as well as the traffic issues.  The Development Control Manager asked if the attendance of a Highway officer at the Site Visit would be helpful and Members agreed that it would be and that he should attend.
RESOLVED – That consideration be deferred in order to carry out a site visit and to await a further report on the application at a future meeting of the Committee.

The Chairman advised those members of the public who had registered a Right to Speak at the meeting that they could speak at the meeting or wait until the application was brought back to a future meeting.  Both agreed to speak at the future meeting.
Councillor Morton returned to the meeting room.  
(4) Extension of existing agricultural barn, Field 5718, Opposite Hollow Creek Farm, Kirkandrews on Eden, CA5 6DJ (Application 10/0634)
The Chairman welcomed Rebecca Burns to the meeting and informed Members that Rebecca was a planning graduate working for Loreburn Housing Association based in Dumfries.  Her employer had released her one day per week to work with the City Council to gain planning experience.  She had been with the Authority since March but that was her first Committee Report.
The Planning Officer submitted her report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee at the request of the Ward Councillor.  

The Planning Officer explained that the application sought retrospective approval for the extension to an existing agricultural barn.  The barn was no longer under the ownership of Hollow Creek Farm and stood alone on the western edge of the village on a site of just under 3 hectares.  The surrounding land uses were predominantly agricultural.  However, there were two residential properties in close proximity, Hollow Creek Farm and the Old Post Office.  

The Planning Officer explained that since writing the report further comments had been received from English Heritage and the City Council’s Tree Officer.  English Heritage had confirmed that they had no objections to the extension to the barn but they were concerned about the removal of a hedgerow by the access to the site.  Scheduled Monument Consent had not been obtained prior to the works being carried out and whilst English Heritage believed that any disturbance to the ground was likely to be minimal, it was an issue that English Heritage may investigate further outwith the application.  English Heritage had requested that an informative note be added to the decision notice to advise the applicant that Scheduled Monument Consent would be required for any works within the scheduled area, including any proposed re-planting in the area.  

The Tree Officer had carried out a site visit to assess the removal of the hedgerow and had no comment to make.  

The Planning Officer advised that elevations of the proposed wind turbine had been received and consultation was currently taking place.  The Planning Officer recommended authority to issue approval subject to no new issues being raised during the consultation period.
The Planning Officer then presented slides and a video of the site.
Councillor Collier (Ward Councillor) stated that apart from the objections raised by the Parish Council his concerns were in respect of highway safety.  He believed that the access to the site was dangerous and if the access issues could be resolved he would be happy but at present it was not suitable for that stretch of road.
Mr Storey (Agent for the Applicant) stated that the applicant apologised that the application was retrospective but that he had been advised that planning permission was not needed.  Mr Storey explained that the application was for an extension to the barn, not a change of use and that as the site was set back it would not have a detrimental impact on the village.  Mr Storey informed Members that a resident in a neighbouring property believed that the application would tidy up the site.  With regard to access, Mr Storey believed that the amount of transport would be minimal and pointed out that the Highways Authority had raised no objection.
A Member stated that the Committee did not approve of retrospective planning applications as he believed people felt it was a way into the system when they would otherwise have to wait, although he appreciated that the application could not be refused on that basis.  

A Member advised that the Parish Council believed the application to be a change of use as it was the intention that animals be housed on the site.  The Member asked how effluent would be dispersed.  The Planning Officer advised that there was a large yard area and that the effluent would be stored and disposed of off-site by the farmer.
The Planning Officer confirmed that the rainwater harvesting tank had been installed.  She advised that the hedgerow had been removed without consent and that the Council’s Tree Officer was taking action.  She also advised that English Heritage had requested that they be consulted when re-planting of the hedgerow was planned.  The Council’s Tree Officer was taking that forward with English Heritage. 

Recommendation for authority to approval was moved and seconded by Members.
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval, subject to no issues being raised regarding the proposed wind turbine during the consultation period. 

(5) Proposed extension and refurbishment including demolition of existing gymnasium, to provide new public swimming pool, sports hall, gymnasium and education facility with new hard and soft landscaping, revised car park layout and relocation of main vehicle access, Sands Centre, The Sands, Carlisle, CA1 1JQ (Application 10/0631)
Councillors Bloxham and Layden, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the application.

The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application, which had been the subject of a site visit on 29 September 2010, and advised that the application had attracted in excess of 4 written objections.  There had been no objections from either the Green Spaces Team or the Planning Policy Team.  However, there had been comments from 17 persons or organisations that included issues relating to public transport, and there was 1 letter in support of the proposals and 12 objections.  The objections largely repeated issues indicated in the schedule although one person mistakenly believed that the swimming pool would be located on the first floor.  
The Development Control Manager advised Members that there was an error in the conclusion to the report and the paragraph 5.34 should read “The design and finishes are also considered acceptable in relation to the provisions of Policy CP5.”
Slides and a ‘fly-through’ video of the proposal were presented to Members and the Development Control Manager advised that the access to the site would be moved away from Hardwicke Circus making it safer, and it would be in a direct line with the entrance.  Pedestrian routes were included in the proposal.  The improved access would provide a better approach for coaches and possibly public transport with an indented lay-by to set down and coaches would leave at the exit at the east end of the site.  As the access would open up the existing railings it was proposed that the stone pillars and railings would be extended to the underpass at Hardwicke Circus.
The Development Control Manager outlined the new buildings and the facilities proposed within the scheme and advised that the Access Officer had been consulted with regard to the lift access to all floors.  The canopy that ran the length of the outside of the building would have glazed panels to allow natural light during the day and lighting for an evening.  
As set out at the end of the report, an Assessment of Likely Significant Effects under the Habitats Regulations was being carried out and the response was expected within a week to 10 days.
The Development Control Manager, therefore, recommended that Officers be authorised to issue planning permission subject to the completion of the Assessment of Likely Significant Effects (ALSE) under the Habitats Regulations and to it giving rise to no adverse impacts.  The authorisation should extend, if relevant, to the imposition of any further or revised wording to the suggested planning conditions that may be recommended following ALSE.  Although not anticipated, if the ALSE were to indicate significant likely effects would be caused, the application would be brought back before the Committee for further consideration. 
A Member stated that he visited the Sands Centre regularly but found it difficult to justify spending £15million at the present time.  He was concerned that parking spaces were to be reduced and that was a significant factor when bus stops were so far from the facility.  The Member believed that residents were more in favour of a theatre and that the refurbishment of the Sands Centre would not gain the approval of residents.  
Members were concerned about the reduction in car parking spaces, but the Development Control Manager advised that the Swifts car park would still be available as an overspill facility when the main car park was full.

A Member believed that Officers needed to work closely with public transport providers.  
The Member asked whether seating would be provided in cubicles and changing areas to assist people with disabilities.  The Development Control Manager had worked with the Access Officer and confirmed that such seating would be available. 
As trees would be removed in order to replace the railings, a Member suggested that the trees could be re-planted in Rickerby Park.

The Member also asked whether improved lighting would be installed through Hardwicke Circus underpass as more people would be walking to the Sands Centre.  The Development Control Manager stated that there were no plans within the proposal to improve lighting through Hardwicke Circus.  The Member requested that that be a part of the agreement to make all approaches safe and the possibility of installing CCTV.
A Member drew attention to the Conservation Officer’s comments about ‘orientation’ space and stated that the relevant area on the drawings looked narrow and asked whether it was possible to amend the plans to increase the space.  The Development Control Manager advised that there would be more space than at present in the reception area and that it would not be possible to take any of the space from the changing area because of Sport England requirements.  He stated that he would continue to meet with the Access Officer as building continued and that he would pass on the comments made about seating in the changing rooms.
A Member stated that while he would vote in favour of the scheme he was disappointed that more imagination had not been used in the design of the building especially in respect of the view from Hardwicke Circus.  The Member was concerned that the laser advertising screen may cause a distraction to drivers going around Hardwicke Circus.  The Development Control Manager advised that any advertising scheme would require its own planning approval.  The Council were attempting to promote the building as multi use and therefore it was important that there was some indication what the building was.  The advertising screen was set back from the main building and there had been a variety of ideas how that might work, one of which was to have the screen controlled from inside the building so any changes would be instantaneous.  It was hoped that that would minimise any distraction to the highway.

A Member stated that he was convinced that there would be sufficient parking as most of the major events were on an evening or weekend when Swifts car park was available.  He believed that issues around the cost of the proposal was an issue to be discussed outwith the Development Control Committee and not a planning matter.
The Member informed that, despite being a modern design, he was excited about the proposal and the innovative design would fit into that setting.  
The Member asked that correct wording be used in reports and that phrases such as ‘disabled toilets’ and ‘disabled parking’ should be amended to ‘facilities for the disabled’ and ‘parking for the disabled’. 

The Member did not agree with the proposals for the access, however, and believed there would still be problems with traffic leaving the site.  The Member asked whether it would be possible to have a one-way system as a condition of any agreement.  The Development Control Manager advised that that issue had been researched with the architect and traffic consultants and had been discounted.  One of the reasons it had been discounted was that pantechnicons which were used to carry staging rigs etc would be unable to manoeuvre from entry near Hardwicke Circus and would have to enter near Swifts car park.  In addition, the traffic flow was reasonably light most of the time and the access copes.  Traffic flow only became an issue at larger events.  The Member accepted the explanation but asked that the matter be looked at again as he believed it would be safer to have different entry and exit routes.
A Member believed that the appearance of the proposed building would enhance the local area.  The lack of public transport to the site was a concern to him and hoped that bus operators would consider re-instating a bus route to the Sands Centre when the premises were up and running.

The Member proposed the acceptance of the Officer’s recommendation for authority to issue.

A member was glad that pedestrian access had been improved and did not believe that the loss of parking spaces would be a problem.  The Member asked whether there would be facilities in the changing area for people with small children in pushchairs.  The Development Control Manager advised that there were family changing rooms with sufficient space to accommodate a pushchair and a pram store at the front of the building.  

The Development Control Manager confirmed that he was not aware of any specific proposals relating to rainwater harvesting within the report.  

A Member had concerns relating to the habitat in the area and how the site and scale of the building would affect the Special Area of Conservation (SAC) and the Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI).  The Development Control Manager advised that a survey had been commissioned by Natural England and from the information received so far there had been no objections.   

The Development Control Manager responded to a question from a Member to confirm that the Wildlife Trust and the Ramblers Association had been consulted on the plans and there had been no response received from either party.  
A Member stated that as Carlisle had Healthy City Status the facility would help the people of Carlisle become more healthy and seconded the proposal to approve the Officer’s recommendation for approval.  

A Member asked whether the people of Carlisle had been consulted on the proposal to spend £15,000,000 on the scheme, which he thought was a waste of money.  The Legal Services Manager explained that the Development Control Committee was not the correct forum for making the decision whether or not to spend the money.  The Committee had to decide, on the basis of the planning application before them, whether the scheme was acceptable in planning terms.  

The Development Control Manager confirmed that the architect would be made aware of the concerns raised by members about the one-way system and would be asked to review that aspect.  

A Member was concerned that the road between Newmarket Road and Dukes Road, Newark Terrace, was an unadopted road.  The Development Control Manager advised that traffic leaving at the Swifts car park end would have to turn onto Newmarket Road and not onto Newark Terrace.

RESOLVED – 1. That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the completion of the Assessment of Likely Significant Effects under the Habitats Regulations and to it concluding that there are no likely significant effects.

(6) Proposed 47 bed residential care home with associated 6 close care cottages to be constructed within the grounds, Scalesceugh Hall, Carleton, Carlisle, CA4 0BT (Application 10/0642)
The Development Control Manager submitted the report on the application, which had been the subject of a site visit on 29 September 2010, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as it raised particular, and in the local area, novel issues in relation to the intended development of the close care residential cottages having regard to adopted policies on the location of residential development.  The Ramblers Association had been consulted but had not provided any comments.
The Development Control Manager informed Members that there were 2 typing errors in the report in paragraph 5.34 on page 136.  The 5th line should read “Scalesceugh Hall can be accommodated without detriment” and the 10th line should read “can be accommodated without prejudicing the living conditions...”
The Development Control Manager gave the background to the application and presented slides of the proposed development.  He advised that the close care dwellings would be leasehold with a condition that residents would be over the age of 55 and would have to buy into a level of care.  If the resident then became less mobile they could transfer that care to the care home itself and the dwelling would be available to someone else.  The Development Control Manager stated that while he would not normally recommend a development on such a site, he would be happy to recommend approval alongside a Section 106 Agreement.  He had spoken with the Legal Services Manager who had approved the Heads of Terms.  
A revised front entrance to the main building would provide better access for wheelchair users.  

The Development Control Manager brought to Members’ attention that bat survey work which had been carried out by the applicants’ consultants.  Natural England had withdrawn its initial objections but wished conditions to be imposed.  That had necessitated the re-wording on Condition 11 as set out in the Schedule together with the addition of another condition, that would be numbered 12, with Condition 12 as set out in the Schedule being re-numbered as Condition 13.
The Development Control Manager advised that, subject to Members accepting the changes/additional condition being imposed with any Planning Permission, both the application and the related application for Listed Building Consent were recommended for approval.  However, it was necessary for the developers to enter into a S106 Agreement to control the intended development and use of the close care new-build dwellings as an integral and linked part of the main use as a Care Home and members were requested to authorise the release of the two permissions only when a satisfactory agreement was concluded.  Draft Heads of Terms had been provided and were with Legal Services so that the matter could be concluded quickly.
A Member was concerned that there was already over capacity for beds in the area and asked whether applications of this type could refused.  The Legal Services Manager advised that that would not be a matter for the Development Control Committee and that it was up to the developer to determine whether there was a business case or not.
A Member stated that he supported the recommendation and that the proposal would fit in very well with the existing building.  The proposal was seconded.
A Member was concerned that there would not be sufficient parking spaces and that there was little lighting to the site.  The Development Control Manager advised that it would be difficult to make provision for additional parking due to the formal lawns.  With regard to lighting the road to the site was unadopted but it was likely there would be more people moving from the car park to the main building so additional lighting would be needed.  Changes had been made to the main building that would be dealt with at a later time.
A Member believed it was an exciting project that was consistent with the initial principle of Scalesceugh Hall.  

RESOLVED – 1. That authority to issue be approved subject to the applicants entering into a S106 agreement relating to the specific "residential” qualifications for the occupation of the close care dwellings.
2. That the conditions be re-worded on Condition 11 as set out in the Schedule together with the addition of another condition, that would be numbered 12, with Condition 12 as set out in the Schedule being re-numbered as Condition 13.

(7) Proposed 47 bed residential care home with associated 6 close care cottages to be constructed within the grounds (LBC), Scalesceugh Hall, Carleton, Carlisle, CA4 0BT (Application 10/0643) 
The application was discussed and approved with Application 10/0642 above.
(8) Erection of an agricultural workers dwelling, land at Monkhill Hall Farm to east of Monkhill Hall, Monkhill, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0660)
Councillor Mrs Parsons, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the application.  Councillor Morton took over as Chairman of the meeting.  
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the Parish Council had objected to the application and that four letters of objection had been received from local residents.  
The Development Control Officer advised that a previous application for a residential caravan had been refused and the applicant had appealed against the refusal but the appeal was dismissed.  Since the appeal the applicants now have 10,500 hens in free range poultry units.  The Land Agent had been consulted and had advised that there was now a need for a full time worker to live on or immediately adjacent to the farm for reasons of security, animal welfare needs and the efficient running of the farm.  Officers had accepted that a dwelling would best meet that need.  One of the reasons that the previous application had been refused related to the fact that the applicant had previously developed dwellings in the courtyard next to the farm that demonstrated a possible abuse of the planning system.  The matter had been investigated and that had not been the case as the applicant had felt that they weren’t suitable as they did not provide the sight and sound supervision required.
The Development Control Officer believed that the proposed development was appropriate and recommended that Members grant authority to issue approval subject to no adverse comments being received from English Heritage or Hadrian’s Wall Ltd.

RESOLVED – That authority to issue be granted subject to no adverse comments being received from English Heritage or Hadrian's Wall Ltd.

Councillor Mrs Parsons returned to the meeting and resumed as Chairman.
(9) Two storey rear extension to provide 1no bathroom and dining/sitting area on ground floor with 1no bedroom and 1no bathroom above and erection of a conservatory, 25A Wigton Road, Carlisle (Application 10/0679)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as the applicant’s wife was a City Councillor.

The Development Control Officer stated that in overall terms, the scale and design of the proposals were acceptable.  The proposals would not have an adverse impact on the living conditions of the occupiers of any neighbouring properties through loss of light, loss of privacy or over-dominance, and in all aspects were compliant with the relevant policies contained within the adopted Local Plan.  The application was therefore recommended for approval.  
RESOLVED: That permission be granted.

(10) Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of replacement dwelling – revised application to incorporate redundant buildings to form garage and stores and detached games annexe, Springwell Farm, Talkin (Application 10/0683)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee due to the scale of the proposed dwelling being larger than that normally permitted under the relevant Local Plan policy. 
The Development Control Officer stated that there was nothing further to add to the report and recommended the application for approval subject to the imposition of conditions as detailed in the Schedule.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(11) Conversion of existing under stairs store to WC, Tower Villa, Rickerby, Carlisle, CA3 9AA (Application 10/0625)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as the applicant was related to an employee of Carlisle City Council.

The Development Control Officer considered that the conversion of the store into a WC/cloakroom would not have an unacceptable impact on the character or setting of the Listed Building, nor the Rickerby Conservation Area as changes to the external appearance would be minimal.  Accordingly the City Council’s Conservation Officer was satisfied that the proposal would not have a detrimental impact on the Grade II Listed Building.  The Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval.

RESOLVED:  That permission be granted.

DC.70/10
HOUSING SUPPLY TARGETS – IMPLICATIONS OF THE ABOLITION OF THE REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) submitted Report ED.28/10 that set out the implications arising from the abolition of the Regional Spatial Strategies (RSS) in relation to housing supply targets.  The targets were used to monitor performance and also to demonstrate whether the Council was providing a 5 year supply of readily deliverable land for housing.  
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) reminded Members that the Regional Spatial Strategy had been abolished and information regarding that had been advised to Members of the Development Control Committee at previous meetings.  Officers no longer directly referred to Regional Spatial Strategy policies when preparing reports unless material circumstances applied.  Therefore the only housing target was that contained within the Local Plan, namely 315 per annum.  That was considered to be restrictive, particularly as Carlisle had been awarded Growth Point status.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that the mix of strategies between a restrictive Local Plan and an ambitious growth point worked at two extremes.  The restrictive Local Plan target could significantly stifle any economic recovery that would be supported over the next two years, whereas the ambitious growth point required supporting by policy through the work of the Local Development Framework to support delivery of those targets taking into account impacts of development across the city and on key areas such as environment, heritage and transport, among others.  
Policy would need to be taken through Executive and Overview and Scrutiny before a decision was made at Council for consultation to begin.  Once consultation was complete figures and long term targets could be agreed and confirmed.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that that would be a lengthy process and would take into account an analysis of development rates, population projections and the preferred development strategy for the city.  
Guidance, however, advised that Members could choose to use the housing target which had been contained within the Regional Spatial Strategy instead of that within the Local Plan until a new Policy was determined.  Members were being asked to consider whether to use the housing target of 315 contained within the Local Plan or that of 450 contained within the Regional Spatial Strategy.  That figure would be used as the basis for considering planning applications and the recommendation was to retain the higher figure of 450 dwellings per annum that allowed appropriate growth to help the Council achieve its corporate priorities and support economic recovery and development and that the new targets be converted to the Local Development Framework.  The Regional Spatial Strategy had been consulted on fully throughout the North West.  

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised of a mis-spelling within the report on page 5 – paragraph 5.2. the final sentence should have read “.........planning process’s role in evolving housing targets and where, when and how they should be met.”

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) further advised that the local target would have been slightly higher if the figures from Raffles had been taken into account.  
Members gave detailed consideration to the report.

Members stated that they were confused by the report and that it was unclear what Members were being asked to agree.  
A Member stated that a workshop had taken place in June for Members of the Overview and Scrutiny regarding the core strategy.  It had been agreed that a briefing workshop would be arranged for all Members but to date no date had been announced.  

A member of the public had quoted, to a Member, different figures from those in the report.  The Member had tried to verify the figures using the Local Plan but became more confused.  

It was believed that as there were a number of new Members to the Committee the report was confusing and that the briefing should be arranged urgently to help Members to understand the situation before a decision was made.  

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that the workshop would be arranged and reports sent to Executive and Council.  A lot of the work relating to population figures would be for discussion at Council and not Development Control Committee, therefore it was considered appropriate to provide the workshop nearer the time that the Council would be considering the matter.  Both RSS and Local Plan figures were agreed in 2008 through the consultation process.  Factual changes and new developments may determine the new strategy.  Members were not being asked at the meeting to determine a new policy, simply to choose which of the existing policies to retain.
With regard to the figures, the Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that they were included in the annual monitoring report and while the rates had dropped in recent years, they did vary but the benchmark over a year was 400 per year.  It had been agreed by Council to raise the figure to 450 but that had been prior to the recent economic recession.  
A Member was concerned that while the report was confusing he did not understand why it had been brought to Committee or what Committee were being asked to agree.  The Member questioned the figures in the report and asked how they had been calculated.  

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that, with regard to net figures, development figures were always produced in net terms and that the houses demolished at Raffles had not been taken into account.  Raffles was included in the Local Plan because it was a large area.  Figures regularly took into account a 3% vacancy rate in stock and if targets were higher it would be necessary to look at other measures to reduce stock.  

With regard to Raffles a Member asked whether, when planning permission was granted for a development, if all the houses were not built was that included in the figures.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that that work was still ongoing but that unbuilt properties would not be included.  Any new dwellings at Raffles were not included and when the development was complete they would be taken into account.  

A Member asked whether the target of 450 was set too high.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that the Council was attempting to achieve higher growth and as the figure was set for the period up to 2016 it was clear that times would change but over the term the figure of 400 per year was accurate.  

A Member asked whether there was any detail about the type of residences.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that in the current targets there was no definition but officers were working on a more detailed housing market assessment.

A Member stated that he subscribed to the Growth Point but in the past when a target was reached the Council had been penalised as it was not in control of how houses were built or how many applications were received.  There was a problem when builders and developers submitted an application for flats then due to economic constraints had to reduce the number of dwellings required as they could not sell them.  

In response to a Member’s question the Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that when an area was demolished the properties were not counted but that the Council was changing the way it looked at those figures that would make it clearer to understand.  

A Member asked if a figure was set and exceeded would the Council be penalised.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that the Council would not be penalised and that Government set the measures of how to define the targets.  He explained how previous targets were set and that the guidance had been changed.  He stated that taking into account the Raffles development the figure would be 354 so setting a lower target would be unrealistic and advised against it.
A Member asked how long the process was likely to take.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that the process would take approximately 2-3 years from consultation to implementation.  

A Member believed there was not enough social housing.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that planning applications that included social housing had been approved in three areas.  He agreed to provide the figures for social housing outwith the meeting.  

The Legal Services Manager advised Members that they were being asked to decide, following the abolition of RSS, to agree to either retain the higher figure of 450 or the lower figure of 315.  If they felt they did not have enough information to make that decision the matter could be deferred.  
A Member believed the matter was being dealt with before Members understood the issues.  In his view, as the RSS had been abolished, it made sense to revert to the local figure of 315 which had been consulted upon locally and recommended that proposal to Committee.  A Member seconded the proposal.  

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that the decision of the Committee would be presented at Council but that setting a new figure was a policy matter and therefore a debate for a different forum.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report ED.28/10 be noted.
2) That, despite the recommendation, as the RSS had been abolished, the target should be kept at 315 as stated in the Local Plan.
DC.71/10
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS
During consideration of the above Item of Business, it was noted that the meeting had been in progress for 3 hours and it was moved, seconded and RESOLVED that Council Procedure Rule 9, in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limits of 3 hours.

DC.72/10
APPLICATION 08/1089 – EGERTONS RECOVERY LIMITED, CAXTON ROAD, NEWTOWN INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, CARLISLE
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted Report ED.21/10 that set out progress in complying with the conditions as set out by the Development Control Committee at a previous meeting.  The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members of the background to the application and the conditions imposed.  
The Principal Development Control Officer presented slides and advised that the landscape bund had been formed although it needed to be extended beyond the line of the palisade fencing, and a surface water drain had been installed.

With regard to the outstanding work the Principal Development Control Officer explained that the acoustic fence needed to be erected on top of the bund, the bund needed to be landscaped, the concrete hardstanding within the yard needed to be made good and the oil interceptor needed to be installed.  
Although significant steps had been taken, it was the Officer’s view that it was appropriate to progress enforcement action with a view to serving a Breach of Condition Notice under Section 187A of the Town and Country Planning Act.  The matter was being progressed by the Council’s Enforcement Officers.  
Members gave detailed consideration to the report.

In response to Members’ questions the Principal Development Control Officer advised that it would be inappropriate to issue a stop notice and the Legal Services Manager confirmed that before issuing a stop notice a cost benefit analysis would need to be carried out and reported to Members.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that he had not measured the bund but informed Members that it would be checked to ensure that it was to the correct scale.  
Members believed that the planning system had been abused and that the Committee should exercise its right to take meaningful action.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the Breach of Condition notice had been prepared and that it would be served forthwith.

The Chairman requested that a report be presented to the next meeting of the Committee giving a further update on the progress of the proceedings.
RESOLVED:  1. That Report ED.21/10 be noted and the officers’ actions endorsed.  
2. That a further report be brought to the November meeting of Committee

DC.73/10
PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE NATIONAL AND LOCAL LISTS THAT IDENTIFY THE INFORMATION REQUIRED TO ACCOMPANY PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted Report ED.30/10 that highlighted proposed changes to the national and local lists, which identified the supporting information that was required to accompany the various types of planning applications.  
The Principal Development Control Officer outlined the changes to the national lists and advised that it was now necessary for the Council to amend its national and local lists to take account of the changes.  It was proposed to make modifications to improve layout of the existing lists to make them more user friendly.  The Government had advised that where changes to the Council’s existing lists were proposed, it was necessary to consult the local community, including applicants and agents.  It was therefore recommended that the consultation period should last no less than eight weeks and that any modification to the lists should be completed by the end of December 2010.  In order to adhere to the timeframe Officers had begun the consultation period and a further report would be presented at the Development Control Committee meeting in December 2010 to inform members of any consultation responses received and, where appropriate, any recommended modifications to the layout and content of the lists.   
RESOLVED – (1) That Report ED.30/10 be noted.
DC.74/10
QUARTERLY REPORT ON PLANNING ENFORCEMENT
The Planning Enforcement Officer submitted Report ED.27/10 that updated on the scope of activity in the Enforcement of Planning Control.

The report advised that the Planning Enforcement Officers would be attending the meeting of the Cumbria Planning Enforcement Group at South Lakeland District Council and the Annual Enforcement Forum at Birchwood Park, Warrington.
The report listed the Enforcement and Section 215 Notices Issued and the status of the notices.  
The Planning Enforcement Officer informed Members that during 2010, 169 enforcement cases had been recorded on the Acolaid system, of which 87 cases had been resolved, 70 involved ongoing monitoring or negotiation and 12 awaiting applications to be submitted or determined.  
The Planning Enforcement Officer advised that 28 cases were still outstanding from 2009 and 11 cases received prior to 2008 were still active and outlined the reasons for the latter.  

With regard to the Bush Hotel, Longtown, the Planning Enforcement Officer explained that notice had been served and that work had been due to start but the owners had now gone into administration and that the work would probably not be done in the short term.  A Member believed the work should be carried out then the cost paid for from the Conservation Budget then a charge put on the building.  The Member was advised that the cost of the work was approximately £9,200 and a Member felt that the cost was too high.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that it was not within Members’ remit to require the cost to be net from the Conservation Budget, and that there were competing priorities for those funds, and suggested that the Officer had the delegated power to act on ensuring the work was carried out.

RESOLVED:  1.  That Report ED.27.10 be noted.
2.  That the Assistant Director (Economic Development) be asked to give consideration to the cost of repairs to the Bush Hotel being found from the Conservation Budget and the repairs being done.

[The meeting ended at 13:30pm]
